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The 19th International Nondestructive Testing and Evaluation (NDTE) of Wood Symposium was held on September 23–25, 2015, in Rio de Janeiro, Brazil (http://abendieventos.org.br/wood_symposium/index.php). The event was hosted by the University of Campinas, College of Agricultural Engineering (FEAGRI/UNICAMP) and the Brazilian Association of Nondestructive Testing and Evaluation (ABENDI, co-sponsored by IUFRO 5.02.00 Physio-Mechanical Properties of Wood and Wood-Based Materials. 
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The International NDTE of Wood Symposium is a forum for those involved in nondestructive testing and evaluation of wood, wood-based materials and products. It brings together the international research community, users of various nondestructive testing technologies, equipment development and manufacturing professionals, representatives from various government agencies and other groups to share research findings and new nondestructive testing products and technologies. This symposium series started in Madison, Wisconsin, USA, in 1963. Since its inception, 18 symposia have been held in various countries around the world, including China, Germany, Hungary, Switzerland, and the United States. The 19th symposium was especially important because, in addition to its strong technical content, it was the first one held in South America. Over 100 scientists and students from 23 countries (Australia, Brazil, Canada, Chile, China, Columbia, Costa Rica, Estonia, France, , Germany, Hungary,, Japan, Korea, New Zealand, Peru, Portugal,, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, Turkey, United Kingdom, Uruguay, United States) attended the event. A total of 110 technical presentations were made in eleven technical sessions and one poster session. The technical content of the 19th symposium has been captured in 688 pages of proceedings, which can be accessed from FPL’s website: http://www.fpl.fs.fed.us/products/publications/specific_pub.php?posting_id=77615&header_id=p
The opening session, “Importance of Nondestructive Evaluation in a Global Forest Products Community,” included keynote speakers from around the globe who presented the state-of-the-art in nondestructive testing and evaluation of wood. Special recognition at the symposium’s banquet was made to ABENDI and the University of Campinas for their outstanding efforts in support of this meeting. Engraved plaques were awarded to representatives from ABENDI and the University of Campinas. An engraved plaque was presented to Dr. Raquel Gonçalves for her leadership of this meeting. Special events included a pre-symposium workshop on nondestructive evaluation of trees that was held at Tijuca National Park, Rio de Janeiro. Two special publications, Wood and Timber Condition Assessment Manual—Second Edition and Nondestructive Evaluation of Wood—Second Edition, were published by the Forest Products Laboratory for this symposium. Each attendee received complimentary printed copies of these publications.
